VILLAGE OF COXSACKIE
BOARD MINUTES
September 11, 2017


Mayor Evans called the Board Meeting to order at 7:00 p.m.  Present were Trustee Stephen Hanse, Trustee Donald Daoust, Trustee Joseph Ellis and Trustee Dianne Ringwald.

A motion to approve the minutes from the August 14, 2017 Board Meeting and dispense with reading of the same was made by Trustee Hanse and seconded by Trustee Ringwald. Trustee Hanse voted yes. Trustee Daoust voted yes. Trustee Ellis voted yes. Trustee Ringwald voted yes. The motion carried. 

Public Comment-Agenda Items

Wayne Parks stated that he felt the proposed Local Law #6 of 2017 which replaces Chapter 87 of the Village Code is unfair, and that residents should know about the proposed changes. 

David Engel, present on behalf of UMH, stated that it was brought to his attention that the Village of Coxsackie was considering adopting a local law which would change Chapter 87 regarding mobile home parks. He was concerned that there was a possibility of the Village Board adopting the local law at tonight’s Board meeting, but is happy to see that there will be a Public Hearing next month. He said that the change proposed by the Board will have to comply with the SEQR process, and he feels that there are significant changes to the chapter. He said that there are a number of aspects of the proposed chapter revision that are troubling. He stated that UMH has been in business for several decades and has had a high level of success. UMH has filed a new application for a manufactured home park license earlier in the day. 

Correspondence Received

A letter was received from Agriculture & Markets advising the Village that the Village’s dog shelter passed its annual inspection. 

A letter was received from the Coxsackie-Athens School District stating that they will continue to collect their own taxes for 2017.

A copy of a letter to the C-A School District from the NYS Dept. of Health was received stating that they give approval for the sprinkler system setup for the new football field.

Liaisons & Board Reports

Mayor Evans reported that at last month’s Board Meeting Jonathan Hayden of 174 Mansion Street brought the Village Board a copy of a letter from NYS Department of Environmental Conservation that was received by residents bordering the old American Valve property. In the letter it stated the possibility that there still may be unsafe levels of contaminants in the soil after cleanup attempts in the past years. The letter was forwarded to the Village’s council who was going to contact DEC. In the meantime, Mr. Hayden brought this issue to the attention of Assemblyman Lopez’s office who looked into the matter further. Both NYS DEC and NYS Department of Health has since determined that more cleaning is needed at the old American Valve property.  

Trustee Ringwald reported that the Department of Public Works has been busy with repairing water issues, maintaining the parks, cemetery, and trimming tree limbs obstructing the roads. They also had the Gorman Group crack seal Mansion Street, Ely Street up to Church Street, and three quarters of New Street. Blacktopping was done on Riverside Avenue, Hollister Street road shoulder, 281 Mansion Street and over water breaks on Sunset Boulevard and Washington Avenue. Water breaks were repaired on Sunset Boulevard, Luke Street and out by the prison. They also repaired curb valves on Route 81 and out by the prison. The men formed and poured sidewalk on Church Street over where there was a water break. They cleaned up downed trees on South River Street, the Village Building parking lot, Saint Mary’s Church and 78 Riverside Avenue. They also cut down a dead tree on lower Mansion Street., and trimmed all low lying branches at McQuade Park playground. The men repaired and installed a new guard rail on South River Street that was damaged due to a falling tree. They installed the new EZ Kayak launch which is attached to a dock at Riverside Park. Bob Deluca, DPW Superintendent, met with a gentleman from Leathers to go over an assessment of the McQuade Park playground in order to gain an idea of what needs to be upgraded. The men also pressure washed and painted the trim at 12-14 South River Street, which is the Village’s building which will be restored.  

Trustee Daoust reported that there were no major issues this past month at the Water Treatment and Wastewater Treatment Plants. All preventative maintenance has been completed and is up to date. There was an issue with filter bed #4 at the Water Treatment Plant but it has since been restored to normal and the filter was put back in service. 

Trustee Ellis reported that the Fire Department has been in contact with Bethany Village, Peppertree Apartments, the C-A School and the YMCA for the installation of the Knox Box system. It is a secured system that lets emergency personnel enter a building with the use of a key in case no key holder is on scene. A secure key will be installed on one of the fire trucks. Ne batteries have been installed on fire truck E5-2, and all hose has been tested and certified. There was a fire drill at Bethany Village for the residents and all went well. The Fire Department ordered new hose for the Village fire trucks to replace the outdated hose. Delaware Engineering is still looking into the D.M. Hamilton Firehouse roof repair. 

Trustee Ringwald reported that the Police Department has ordered the speed trailer and are approximating delivery within the next 3 weeks to a month. She said that she feels the speed trailer will help with speeding cars in the village. It will be placed in various spots throughout the village, and it has the capability to capture license plate numbers. She stated that the Police Department was invited to a Greene County meeting with the NY Traffic Safety Administration to participate in a study of both Delaware and Greene County’s auto accidents. Police Chief, Sam Mento, is assigning Officer William Mirando as the contact for the Police Department in regards to this. The Elk’s Lodge sponsored the Patriot’s Breakfast Program to honor the memory of the thousands of victims who perished in the 9/11 attacks in New York City, Washington DC and in Somerset County, PA. The Police Department were invited to attend, and Sergeant Joe Petrillo represented the Department.  

Trustee Hanse reported that the Planning Board had their monthly meeting on August 18th. Ed Ross, owner of 40 Bailey Street, submitted the site plan application form and landscaping drawing previously missing from his site plan application. After discussion with Mr. Ross, the Planning Board requested that he resubmit the EAF Part 1 with the missing information filler in, and once received, the Planning Board will consult with Delaware Engineering for their further review. He stated that the Planning Board is waiting on a lot line adjustment application for 29 Elm Street from the property owners. He said that there are no further updates on the potential Cyprus Creek Renewable Solar project. Trustee Hanse reported that a minor subdivision application at 60 Van Dyck Street will be forthcoming to divide the parcel currently owned by Tasara Maxwell into 2 parcels, with the larger parcel to the east to be acquired by Wayne Parks. Another idea of Mr. Parks is to provide efficiency units at a building he owns next to Dean’s Mill in West Coxsackie. Zoning is not clear on this, so it will be reviewed when and if the project comes before the Board. Trustee Hanse reported that Rene VanShaack of the IDA will forward a minor subdivision application sometime in the fall for dividing the property at the old Thor Marina site on Mansion Street in West Coxsackie into 2 pieces so that the front piece of that property could be sold for development and the back piece, all wetlands, could be used for future wetland mitigation requests. The concrete pad has been removed at the Aaron Flach project at the old True Value building, and construction is scheduled to begin in July, with approximately 6 months needed for completion. Trustee Hanse reported that the Building Inspector has issued 7 building permits and 1 violation. 

Motions & Resolutions

A motion to approve re-appointing Patricia Maxwell as Planning Board Chairperson for a term of 3 years expiring April of 2020 was made by Trustee Hanse and seconded by Trustee Ringwald. Trustee Hanse voted yes. Trustee Daoust voted yes. Trustee Ellis voted yes. Trustee Ringwald voted yes. The motion carried. 

A motion to approve the bid received from Linda Holding Corp. in the amount of $204,320.00 for the Washington Avenue Sidewalk Construction Project was made by Trustee Hanse and seconded by Trustee Ringwald. Trustee Hanse voted yes. Trustee Daoust voted yes. Trustee Ellis voted yes. Trustee Ringwald voted yes. The motion carried. 

A motion to approve Gift Cards for Bonnie Ecker for $250 and Ken Briggs for $50 in recognition of their contribution to the Riverside Festival and Sunday Music in the Park was made by Trustee Hanse and seconded by Trustee Ringwald. Trustee Hanse voted yes. Trustee Daoust voted yes. Trustee Ellis voted yes. Trustee Ringwald voted yes. The motion carried.
 
A motion to approve moving $35,000 from the Water Fund and $25,000 from the Sewer Fund to the General Fund as repayment of funds borrowed was made by Trustee Hanse and seconded by Trustee Ringwald. Trustee Hanse voted yes. Trustee Daoust voted yes. Trustee Ellis voted yes. Trustee Ringwald voted yes. The motion carried. 

A motion to approve the purchase of 84 Storz 5” hydrant adapters for the remainder of the Village hydrants at a price of $179.00/each was made by Trustee Hanse and seconded by Trustee Ringwald. Trustee Hanse voted yes. Trustee Daoust voted yes. Trustee Ellis voted yes. Trustee Ringwald voted yes. The motion carried. 

A motion to accept letter of resignation from Wastewater Plant employee Pat Andrews was made by Trustee Hanse and seconded by Trustee Ringwald. Trustee Hanse voted yes. Trustee Daoust voted yes. Trustee Ellis voted yes. Trustee Ringwald voted yes. The motion carried. 

A roll call vote was taken on Resolution No. 162017-Standard Workday and Reporting for Elected Officials-Mayor Mark Evans. Trustee Hanse voted yes. Trustee Daoust voted yes. Trustee Ellis voted yes. Trustee Ringwald voted yes. Mayor Evans abstained. The resolution was approved.

A roll call vote was taken on Resolution No. 172017-Standard Workday and Reporting for Elected Officials-Trustee Joseph Ellis. Mayor Evans voted yes. Trustee Hanse voted yes. Trustee Daoust voted yes. Trustee Ringwald voted yes. Trustee Ellis abstained. The resolution was approved.

A roll call vote was taken on Resolution No. 182017-Standard Workday and Reporting for Elected Officials-Dog Control Officer Sherry Vieta. Mayor Evans voted yes. Trustee Hanse voted yes. Trustee Daoust voted yes. Trustee Ellis voted yes. Trustee Ringwald voted yes. The resolution was approved.

A motion to approve a Public Hearing for Local Law #6 of 2017-repeal Local Law #4 of 2008 and replace Chapter 87 of the Village Code in its entirety for Monday October 9th at 6:45 p.m. was made by Trustee Hanse and seconded by Trustee Ringwald. Trustee Hanse voted yes. Trustee Daoust voted yes. Trustee Ellis voted yes. Trustee Ringwald voted yes. The motion carried. 

A motion to approve water/sewer adjustments from August 1-31, 2017 was made by Trustee Hanse and seconded by Trustee Ellis. Trustee Hanse voted yes. Trustee Daoust voted yes. Trustee Ellis voted yes. Trustee Ringwald voted yes. The motion carried. 

A motion to approve the bills on General Fund Abstract #4, vouchers 237-315 totaling $80,679.36; Water Fund Abstract #4, vouchers 67-104 totaling $ 243,791.65; Sewer Fund Abstract #4, vouchers 74-103 totaling $ 34,729.40; Capital Fund Abstract #4, vouchers 1-2 totaling $ 40,109.63 was made by Trustee Ellis and seconded by Trustee Daoust. Trustee Hanse voted yes. Trustee Daoust voted yes. Trustee Ellis voted yes. Trustee Ringwald voted yes. The motion carried.

Public Comment Period

Wayne Parks stated that he submitted a building permit for his property on South River Street and he has not heard any updates on it. 

Mayor Evans stated that he sent Mr. Parks an email regarding this property and his request for sewer hook-up. The Village is currently under a sewer moratorium. This property will need to follow the same steps as when Mr. Parks requested sewer hook up for his property on Lawrence Avenue. A letter will need to be submitted to the Village requesting capacity. Once the Village receives the letter it gets forwarded to Delaware Engineering who sends it to NYS DEC. Once DEC gives their approval and sends a letter to the Village, it will then in turn be forwarded on to Mr. Parks and he can move forward with the project. 

Wayne Parks stated that it is a vacant lot. Why should he have to keep paying taxes on a property that he is not currently able to build on. He said that he would like to know how properties like McDonalds, the YMCA got sewer capacity, and Aaron Flach’s project at the old Vermilyea Hardware site will get hooked up.  

Mayor Evans stated that the sewer moratorium has been in place for a long time. The Village built a new Water Plant, did work on the water distribution system, and when it was determined that the sewer capacity is inadequate and the Village takes on combined sewer overflows, the NYS DEC wanted the Village to spend around 10-12 million dollars in order to replace existing sewer lines throughout the Village and Town. Spending this kind of money for this work would provide no guarantee that the Village would get out from under the moratorium. The Board agrees that these issues do need to be addressed, such as the issue of still overflowing into the river, but has decided to go with a more cost-effective solution. The Sewer Plant needs to be upgraded since it is 40-50 years old. In speaking with the DEC it was determined that if the Village builds a large enough Sewer Plant that can handle the extra capacity, this would eliminate having overflow events into water ways, and the DEC would be willing to lift the moratorium. This decision was made two years ago. The new plant is currently in the design phase and will need to wait for DEC’s final approval. The project should cost around 10.3 million dollars, with the Department of Corrections paying 60% of the costs, and therefore only leaving the Village with a burden of around 1.5 million dollars. In regards to the sewer capacity for the properties Mr. Parks mentioned, several years ago the IDA came before the Village stating that they have made an agreement with Aaron Flach to pay for enough capacity for Flach’s project as well as McDonalds and the YMCA. The IDA paid the Village for the extra capacity at the time, and in turn Mr. Flach and the other properties will deal directly with the IDA in paying back the costs. 

Wayne Parks asked if this means there is currently no building in the Village. 

Mayor Evans stated that permits can be submitted and passed along to the DEC for request for sewer capacity. 

Wayne Parks stated that when someone submits a building permit they should be let know whether it was passed or denied in a reasonable amount of time. 

Mayor Evans stated that Mr. Parks was told to submit to the DEC for sewer capacity. These are DEC’s rules not the Village’s. The only way to get out from under the moratorium is to comply with DEC. 

Edward Gibbons stated that he is looking for permission to be a snow cone vendor at the Farmer’s Market. He submitted a petition last month signed from residents who would like to see him as a vendor. He said that he has been dealing with Kim Bender, the Farmer’s Market Chairperson, but has been getting nowhere. 

Mayor Evans stated that he has seen the petition and has spoken with Kim Bender. At vendor application time for the Farmer’s Market Mr. Gibbons did not have NYS DOH approval. The Village Board lets Kim Bender and the rest of the Farmer’s Market committee make necessary vendor decisions. All vendors who apply need to obtain a DOH certificate first. Mayor Evans suggested to Mr. Gibbons that he submit a vendor application right away so that he can take part next year. 

Edward Gibbons asked if he could get a letter outlining what is needed.

Mayor Evans stated that he will make sure something gets mailed out to Mr. Gibbons outlining the steps to take.

Kirsten Roberg stated that she would like to discuss her water bill that she receives for her property at 6 Elm Street. It is a 2 unit property and she has 1 person in each apartment. Since it is a 2 unit building she gets charged 2 minimum bills and is allowed up to 20,000 gallons in consumption per quarter. With both apartments being occupied she is still only using under 10,000 gallons consumption a quarter. She feels that the is being overcharged in the sense that she is paying for minimum consumption that is not getting used. She stated that she feels the water rate structure should be changed to reflect what is actually used instead of having minimums. 

Jeff Haas stated that the Blessing of the Animals event held on Saturday September 9th was successful. 

Trustee Ringwald stated that the 150th Anniversary Celebration Committee had their history walk this past this week and that it went very well. She said that Betty June Cure and everyone else on the committee worked very hard this year to make these events happen. She said that it was so successful that they ran out of booklets. More booklets were printed up and will be sold at the Village Building and the Farmer’s Market. They had various helpers dress up as characters from the time period and it was well received by the community. She thanked everyone for their support, and thanked Pat Maxwell and Bobsie Roberg for their help as well.  

Pat Maxwell stated that there were 102 students from the C-A School that went to the history walk. They received around 300 people in total. It was a great event. 

Trustee Ellis stated that the Owl Gala is coming up on September 30th. Tickets can be bought online at www.showtix4u.com. The What a Hoot Owl Committee has been busy getting ready for the gala. There are 52 owls that will be auctioned off. He said that it will be nice to be able to make some money for local charities. 

Trustee Hanse stated that the history walk was great, and it is nice to see a bustling downtown. 

[bookmark: _GoBack]Trustee Daoust stated that he received calls thanking him for his work on the history walk, and he kindly told them that the 150th Anniversary Celebration Committee was a separate committee from the Village Board. He thanked the committee for all of their hard work.

No further public comments were offered.

A motion to adjourn the Board meeting was made by Trustee Daoust and seconded by Trustee Hanse. Trustee Hanse voted yes. Trustee Daoust voted yes. Trustee Ellis voted yes. Trustee Ringwald voted yes. The motion carried.

The meeting was adjourned at 8:00 p.m. 


Respectfully submitted,



Nikki Bereznak
Clerk


